BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

AUDIT COMMITTEE







Meeting Thursday 22nd March, 2018






at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Burns (Chairman), Seward (Vice-Chair) and Blezard.
Officers Present:- Susan Roberts (Director of Resources), Keith Jackson (Internal Audit Manager), John Penfold (Corporate Support Manager), Sharron Rushton (Democratic Services Officer) and Katie Pepper (Democratic and Electoral Services Apprentice).
Also present were Gareth Kelly, Neil Krajewski and Richard Anderson from Grant Thornton.
38 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 14th December, 2017 were taken as read and confirmed.
39 – Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence had been received from Councillor Callister, Gawne, Murray and Brooke Parsons (Corporate Support Assistant).

40 – Internal Audit Annual Plan 2017-2018
The Internal Audit Manager reported that the Internal Audit Annual Plan for 2018-2019 had been produced and was based on the risks associated with the Council’s operations.

The Internal Audit Annual Plan for 2018-2019, including a note of the Housing Benefit testing had been appended to the report.
RESOLVED:- That the Internal Audit Annual Plan for 2018-2019 be agreed.
41 – Internal Audit Final Reports

The Internal Audit Manager reported that Internal Audit had completed a number of audits in accordance with the approved Annual Plan.  The final reports completed since the last meeting of this Committee were presented in the report.

There had been seven final reports appended for consideration.  The reports included and their assurance level were as follows:-

1. Council Tax and Council Tax Support - Substantial Assurance;
2. National Non Domestic Rates - Substantial Assurance;
3. Budgetary Control - Unqualified Assurance;
4. Car Park Meter Income - Substantial Assurance;
5. Accounts Payable - Substantial Assurance;
6. Procurement - Restricted Assurance; and
7. Town Hall Ground Floor Alterations and Refurbishments - Restricted Assurance.
The Internal Audit Manager requested the Committee contacted all Departments to reiterate the importance of ensuring that all relevant supporting documentation was retained and made readily available for inspection to confirm compliance with the Council’s procedures.

Members considered the reports and raised their concerns with the Internal Audit Manager.

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the Internal Audit Final reports; and
(ii) Audit Committee to write to all Departments reiterating the importance of ensuring that all relevant supporting documentation was retained and made readily available for inspection to confirm compliance with the Council’s procedures.

42 – Internal Audit Progress Report
The Internal Audit Manager reported that the Internal Audit Progress report for the period 1st April, 2017 to 9th March, 2018 had been produced.
There had been 1 Priority One recommendation since the previous Audit Committee.
The report contained a statistical summary of the number of audit recommendations (64). It was noted that 63 recommendations had been Fully Accepted and one recommendation had been Partly Accepted.  Each of the recommendations had been assigned a Priority Grade 1 - 3, 1 being major issues and 3 being minor issues. 16 had been rated Priority 1, 40 had been rated Priority 2 and 8 had been rated Priority 3.

The Internal Audit Manager reported that the Fraud Hotline was a well used service and presented the following statistics to Members:-

Fraud Hotline Calls

	
	Revenues/

Benefit related
	Staff Related
	Other
	Total

	2017/18

(Full year)
	33
	1
	7
	41

	2016/17

(Full year)
	54
	3
	3
	60


The Internal Audit Manager also reported that the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards (PSIAs) required Internal Audit to be measured in terms of performance. The indicators below provided information over the arrangements and effectiveness of Internal Audit.

	Indicator
	2017/18

	1
	Percentage of Draft reports issued within 10 working days of completion of audit fieldwork.
	100%

	2
	Percentage of Management Responses received within 20 working days of issue of the Draft report.
	81%

	3
	Percentage of Final reports issued within 10 working days of receipt of management response.
	94%

	4
	Percentage of Priority 1 and Priority 2 Recommendations acceptable to the audit client.
	100%


The Chairman thanked the Internal Audit Team for all the work carried out.

RESOLVED:- That the report be received.

43 – Internal Audit Charter
The Internal Audit Manager reported that the Internal Audit Charter was a formal document that defined the Internal Audit services’ purpose, authority and responsibility.  The Internal Audit Charter established the Internal Audit activity’s position within the Council, it authorised access to records, personnel and physical properties relevant to the performance of engagements; and defined the scope of internal audit activities. 

The Internal Audit Charter also set out the out the powers and independence of Internal Audit among other aspects of the service.

The Internal Audit Charter was appended to the report for information.

RESOLVED:- To agree to endorse the Internal Audit Charter.
44 – External Audit Annual Plan 2017-2018
The Director of Resources reported that the External Audit Plan for the year ended 31st March, 2018 was complete and was attached as an appendix to the report.  
RESOLVED:- To agree that the External Audit Plan for the year ended 31st March, 2018 be accepted.

45 – External Audit – Certification Work
The External Auditor presented the Certification report for 2016-2017.  They explained that they were required to certify the Housing Benefits subsidy claim submitted by the Council.  The certification typically took place 6-9 months after the claim period and represented a final but important part of the process to confirm the Council’s entitlement to funding.

They had certified the Housing Benefits subsidy claim for the financial year 2016-2017 relating to subsidy claims of £18.77 million. A copy of the Certification report had been appended to the report.
The HB count approach required them to test an initial sample of benefit cases. Follow-up testing was required if any errors were identified as part of that initial sample or if errors were found in the previous year. This year they undertook follow-up testing in four areas:-

1. Calculation of income pertaining to Housing Benefit claimants receiving rent rebate;

2. Calculation of income pertaining to Housing Benefit claimants receiving rent allowance;

3. Determining eligible rent for Local Housing Allowances cases;

4. Classification of overpayment for rent allowance and rent rebate cases; and

5. Errors relating to calculation of Non-HRA rent rebate due.
As a result of the errors identified, the claim was qualified and amended. The Auditors reported their findings to the Department as part of the qualification letter, which was issued on 17th November, 2017 ahead of the deadline of 30th November, 2017. The indicative fee for 2016/17 for the Council was based on the final 2014/15 certification fees, reflecting the amount of work required by the Auditor to certify the Housing Benefit subsidy claim that year. The indicative scale fee set by PSAA for the Council for 2016/17 was £13,733. By agreement with Management, the Auditors had proposed an increase of £4,871 to the indicative fee to reflect an increase in the level of work undertaken compared to that undertaken in 2014/15. The increase in the amount of work reflected changes in the methodology adopted to test overpayments, which was discussed and agreed in November 2015.  This was the second year that the claim had been audited using this methodology. The proposed increase in the fee was subject to final approval by PSAA.

RESOLVED:- To receive the External Auditor’s report.
46 – External Audit Progress Report and Update

The External Auditors had produced a progress and update report for Members.  The report provided the Committee with details of the Auditor’s progress in delivering their responsibilities as External Auditors. This also included a summary of emerging national issues and developments that may be relevant to the Council as well as a number of challenge questions in respect of those emerging issues to which the Committee may wish to consider.

A table of progress as at 8th March, 2018 had been presented as follows:-

2017/18 Deliverables 




 Planned Date
       Status

Fee Letter

Confirming audit fee for 2017/18.



  April 2017 
        Complete

Accounts Audit Plan

We are required to issue a detailed accounts audit plan to the
  January 2018 
        Complete

Audit Committee setting out our proposed approach in order to

give an opinion on the Council’s 2017-18 financial statements.

Interim Audit Findings

We will report to you the findings from our interim audit within
  March 2018
        Complete

our Progress Report.

Audit Findings Report

The Audit Findings Report will be reported to the July Audit
  July 2018
        Not yet due

Committee.

Auditor’s Report

This is the opinion on your financial statement, annual

  July 2018
        Not yet due

governance statement and value for money conclusion.


Annual Audit Letter

This letter communicates the key issues arising from our work.
  August 2018
        Not yet due

Annual Certification Letter

This letter reports any matters arising from our certification
  December 2018      Not yet due
work carried out under the PSAA contract.

Members of the Audit Committee were reminded that they could find further useful material on the Grant Thornton website, where they had a section dedicated to their work in the Public Sector.
RESOLVED:- To receive the External Auditor’s report.
47 – Audit Committee Update
The Director of Resources report provided the latest Budget Strategy update which was presented with the budget proposals for 2018-2019:-
Budget Strategy

The latest Budget Strategy update was presented with the budget proposals for 2018-2019:

	Savings area
	Planned

£
	Budgeted

£
	Comparison

£

	Major contract renewals
	622,650
	826,070
	(203,420)

	Leisure
	467,000
	275,860
	191,140

	Treasury
	288,290
	328,150
	(39,860)

	Burials and Cremations
	241,470
	219,630
	21,840

	Ring-fenced Properties
	63,710
	30,280
	33,430

	Dock Museum
	26,140
	5,830
	20,310

	Commercial Estate
	Planned for 2019-2020

	Kennels
	36,170
	27,250
	8,920

	Playgrounds
	36,640
	11,270
	25,370

	Allotments
	25,680
	19,160
	6,520

	Barrow Park
	18,430
	12,870
	5,560

	Conveniences
	10,020
	16,650
	(6,630)

	Total
	1,836,200
	1,773,020
	63,180


The current Budget Strategy aimed to eliminate the forecast £2.7m deficit by 2019-2020 which was in addition to the £5m deficit eliminated by the first Budget Strategy.  The General Fund budget for 2018-2019 was £10.5m (£10.4m excluding Parish precepts); the savings across the Budget Strategies was £7.7m.
The original savings forecast by 2018-2019 was £1.9m (of the £2.7m). £0.1m had been re-profiled; this made the current savings forecast by 2018-2019 £1.8m.  As shown in the table the budget proposals were running slightly short of the savings target. The Executive Committee had agreed an Autumn review of the Budget Strategy to establish what further actions may be required. Items outside the Budget Strategy also varied from projections and the review would look at the whole picture for the General Fund.

The permanent savings forecast from the current £2.7m Budget Strategy total £0.8m; the outturn would increase this total.
Housing Revenue Account

The medium term funding gap for the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) was £500k.  The HRA was limited in terms of scope for cost reductions and very limited in the scope to generate income.  

The HRA 2018-2019 budget included £450k of savings forecast. These came from the following areas of spend:-
· Establishment review £145k

· Treasury management £140k

· Non-dwelling maintenance £107k

· General expenses £58k

The savings would be monitored quarterly by the Executive Committee and more regularly by Management, the same as the General Fund.  The savings needed to materialise from planned to actual outturn to be considered permanent.

Closure of Accounts 2017-2018

The closedown timetable had been prepared and issued to the Accountants and Cost Centre Managers. The timetable had been adjusted to bring forward some items, particularly those where estimates were made.

The LGPS fund estimates had been submitted, the basis for support service recharges had been collated, certificates for stock, petty cash and accruals had been prepared, accrued leave had been collated and costed for the ledger, related party certificates had been issued and returned and any pre-work that could be performed would be addressed by the Accountants.

The accrual deadlines had been identified and the final payment run for the financial year had been set.

The Statement of Accounts must be authorised for issue by 31st May this year and this was almost achieved in 2017.  The Director of Resources recognised that with so many other major projects ongoing, there would need to be a concerted effort to keep the closedown on track.

Business Rate Retention Pilot Pool

The County was not successful in becoming a 100% Business Rate Retention Pilot.  Subsequently the Cumbria Business Rate Pool had been reviewed and would continue with full Cumbria membership.  The governance arrangements provided sufficient mitigation from other Authority’s potential losses and broadly continued the existing Pool financial protocols.  Membership of the Cumbria Business Rate Pool was an annual decision delegated to the Director of Resources.

Audit of Housing Benefit Subsidy

The audit of the Housing Benefit subsidy from April 2018 was separate from the main audit service procured through the Public Sector Audit Appointment sector-led body approach.  The Council agreed to directly engage with the appointed auditor; Grant Thornton.  The paperwork required by the DWP was currently being drawn up.

Care Leavers Council Tax Exemption

Full Council resolved to implement this exemption and the Cumbria-wide Revenues and Benefits Managers Group were preparing a common policy and procedure.

Planning Fees

The Council opted to increase its planning fees by 20% as set out by the Government in the Housing White Paper.  The proposal was to invest the additional income in staffing within Development Services in order to secure improved planning application performance.

The following table shows the Quarter 3 performance which was being monitored by Management:

	2016-2017
	Indicator
	Target
	2017-2018

	63%

72%
	Percentage of planning applications processed:

· major applications in 13 weeks

· other applications in 8 weeks
	60%

80%
	42%

64%


Absence Management

The staff absence from sickness had been much higher than the previous year from quarter 1 onwards.  Management Board agreed an Absence Management Action Plan which was prepared and was being implemented by the HR Department.  The plan sought to refresh Managers knowledge of the Council’s process and options available and introduced a formal overview by Management Board (areas of responsibility) in addition to the detailed report considered quarterly.  

The quarterly monitoring to the Executive Committee continued and whilst it was accepted that this was limited due to being in the public domain, the monitoring now showed long term and short term days lost.  The Executive Committee recognised that the actions around long and short term absence were different and therefore wanted visibility of that in the quarterly indicators.

The position at Quarter 3 is shown below:-
	2016-2017
	Indicator
	2017-2018

	5.96 days
	Average days of sickness per employee
	8.63 days

	
	Average days of long term sickness per employee
	6.64 days

	
	Average days of short term sickness per employee
	1.99 days


Council Tax

The Council Tax for the Borough was set with a 2.99% increase across all bands.  The annual and weekly impact of the increase is shown in the table below; the increase generated £128k:-
	Band
	Ratio
	Chargeable Dwellings
	Chargeable Dwellings Grouped
	 Increase in Borough Element 
	 Increase
Per Week 

	A
	6/9
	19,147
	59%
	89%
	£4.43
	£0.09

	B
	7/9
	5,384
	16%
	
	£5.16
	£0.10

	C
	8/9
	4,635
	14%
	
	£5.90
	£0.11

	D
	9/9
	2,289
	7%
	7%
	£6.64
	£0.13

	E
	11/9
	977
	3%
	4%
	£8.12
	£0.16

	F
	13/9
	230
	1%
	
	£9.59
	£0.18

	G
	15/9
	70
	0%
	
	£11.07
	£0.21

	H
	18/9
	3
	0%
	
	£13.28
	£0.26


The collection rate which was part of the Council Tax Base formula was reviewed during the budget setting exercise and had been set as 99%; 97% previously.  The in-year collection rate would remain around 97% (96.8% 2017-2018) as the 99% reflected the all-time collection rate which was more likely to be around 99.5% given past performance.

Contract Management Checklists

As requested at the previous meeting, the Director of Resources had written to Officers about the Contract Management Checklists on behalf of the Audit Committee.  The Director of Resources would convene a meeting either of Management Board or with Management Board to agree a way forward for contracting and tendering.  If there were issues that needed to be addressed, this would be dealt with by Management Board or reported to the Executive Committee as appropriate.

Policy and Strategy (Governance) Updates

The following policy and strategy (governance) updates had occurred since the previous meeting of this Committee, these were all formally presented to the Executive Committee and Full Council for approval:-
· 2018-2019 budgets set including 2.99% Council Tax increase and required dwelling rent reduction.
· References Policy; refreshed.

· Delegation to Director of Resources to amend HR policies that do not impact on employee remuneration or terms and conditions.

· Development Service Manager (Planning) delegation amended for objections to applications, Planning Panel and major applications.

· Treasury Management Strategy Statement; borrowing and investing activities.

· Pay Policy 2018-2019; employee remuneration policy.

· Member Development Strategy; refreshed.

· General Data Protection Regulation Policy; successor to Data Protection Policy.

· Environmental Health Constitution changes to delegation to Team Leaders as well as Manager, and change to Public Protection Services.

RESOLVED:- To note the information.

48 – Going Concern
The Director of Resources reported that the Council was required to assess and determine that it was appropriate to prepare the financial statements on a going concern basis.  The review should take account of all available information about the future, which was at least, but not limited to the next twelve months from the end of the reporting period.

The Accounts of the Council for period 1st April, 2017 to 31st March, 2018 would be prepared on a going concern basis.  This basis assumed that the Council would be able to realise its assets and liabilities in the normal course of business and that it would continue in business for the foreseeable future.

Management Board had considered all relevant factors and determined that the going concern concept does apply to the Council.

RESOLVED:- To agree that the Council was a going concern and that it was appropriate for the Accounts to be prepared on a going concern basis.

49 – Accounting Policies
The Director of Resources reported that the Council’s Accounting Policies had been reviewed to ensure that they remained relevant, current and reflect best practice.

It was noted that it was the responsibility of the Director of Resources to select suitable accounting policies and apply them consistently.  Any significant changes in accounting policies were reported in the Statement of Accounts.  These changes were highlighted in the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom each year.

Accounting policies were the specific principles, bases, conventions, rules and practices applied by an Authority in preparing and presenting financial statements.

Changes in Accounting Policy 

Where a change in accounting policy was required by the Code, the Council would disclose the information that might specifically be required by the Code.  For other voluntary changes in accounting policy made by an Authority, it was necessary to disclose the nature of the change, the reasons why applying the new accounting policy provided reliable and more relevant information and the required restatements. 

Future Accounting Standards – Disclosures

Where a new standard had been published but had not yet been adopted by the Code, local authorities were required to disclose information relating to the impact of the accounting change. In making the disclosures required, practitioners were recommended to disclose the title of the new standard, the nature of the change in accounting policy or policies, the date by which the standard or interpretation was likely to apply to local authorities and an explanation of the impact that the introduction of the new standard was likely to have on the financial statements estimated on a reasonable basis. If an estimate could not be made on a reasonable basis because, for example, the base data required to estimate the impact of the new standard was not available, then the financial statements should clearly explain that this was the case.

Accounting Policies for 2017-2018

The following changes had been made:-
· Financial years and dates had been updated as appropriate; 
· Efficiency Support Grant item and text deleted;
Efficiency Support Grant is a revenue grant paid by Central Government between 2013/14 and 2015/16.  It was paid to authorities who would otherwise see a reduction in ‘Revenue Spending Power’ of more than 8.8% in 2013/14 and 6.9% in 2014/15 and 6.4% in 2015/16. The grant is the amount needed to ensure that no authority experiences a Revenue Spending Power reduction of more than the cap. The definition of ‘Revenue Spending Power’ used to calculate eligibility for the grant is the aggregate of Council Tax, Formula Grant and other Specific Grants.  The grant is non-ring fenced and is credited to the Taxation and Non-Specific Grant Income in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement.

· Rounding item added;

The Council accepts that minor rounding differences of between £1k and £2k may occur within its Statement of Accounts, these amounts are not material and the Council does not intend to alter any totals where this occurs.

Should any further revision be necessary during the closedown process, this would be reported to the next Audit Committee with the Statement of Accounts.

The Accounting Policies were attached as an appendix to the report for the preparation of the Council’s 2017-2018 Statement of Accounts.  

RESOLVED:- To approve the Accounting Policies for the Council’s 2017-2018 Statement of Accounts.
50 – Audit Committee Assurance
The Director of Resources reported that the External Auditor had requested the Chairman of the Audit Committee explained how assurance from management was obtained and the request was attached as an appendix to the report.  
The Chairman’s response was also appended to the report and Members were recommended to receive and agree the Chairman’s response.  The response would be reconsidered by the Chairman at the beginning of April to ensure that the full financial year was reflected. Any material changes to the response outlined would be reported to the next Audit Committee.

RESOLVED:- To receive and agree the Chairman’s response.
51 – Audit Committee Work Plan
The Director of Resources submitted a report setting out the Work Plan for the Audit Committee for 2018-2019.

The Audit Committee Work Plan was appended to the report and would be the basis for the agenda of the meetings in 2018-2019.  The items listed within the Plan were not exclusive as other items could be brought to the Audit Committee as appropriate.  Any recurring items would be built into the Work Plan.

The Work Plan was based on the Terms of Reference for the Audit Committee as set out in the Councils’ Constitution. The reports were aligned to the relevant area, together with the reporting officer and the reporting cycle noted in the final columns.

RESOLVED:- To agree the Audit Committee Work Plan for 2018-2019.

52 – Code of Corporate Governance
The Corporate Support Manager provided Members with the final version of the Code of Corporate Governance.

The Council produced a Code of Corporate Governance which was reviewed on an annual basis. Guidance for preparing the Code was provided by the Chartered Institute for Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA). 

CIPFA revised the framework for good governance in the public sector based on the International Framework, Good Governance in the Public Sector.
The framework was designed as a reference document for those who developed governance codes for the public sector when updating and reviewing their own codes. The framework provided a shared understanding of what constituted good governance in the public sector. 
Although the core principles had not changed significantly following the revision, the layout had changed and sub-principles had been introduced. 
The Code would be submitted to Management Board at their meeting on 21st March, 2018.
The Committee was invited to endorse the Code which was attached as an appendix to the report.
RESOLVED:- To endorse the Code of Corporate Governance.

53 – Monitoring Internal Audit Reports
The Corporate Support Manager submitted a report updating Members on the implementation of recommendations from Internal Audit reports where the Audit Conclusion was Restricted Assurance.
Internal Audit undertook reviews of Council’s systems as defined in the Annual Audit Plan. The audit conclusion may be Restricted Assurance where significant weaknesses were identified. This may be as a result of Priority 1 Recommendations or because the Audit Conclusion may also be Restricted Assurance if there were a significant number of important issues. 

At the last meeting of this Committee there were eight Audit reports where the Audit Conclusion was Restricted Assurance.  Many of the issues were related to Contract and Procurement and Management Board agreed an action plan to deliver improvements.  Following the departure of the Contracts and Procurement Officer Management Board had reassessed the action plan:-
· The progress against individual contract checklists was being monitored by the Contract Working Group. The remit of this Group would be reviewed to ensure that there was an effective process in place.
· The role of the vacant Contract and Procurement Officer’s post had been reviewed by Management Board who agreed that the Council should focus on delivering the benefits of procurement by recruiting a Purchasing Officer who would support officers with all procurement as required ensuring compliance with the Purchasing Guide. They agreed the Chest should be used for procurement where appropriate; the Purchasing Officer shall decide on the appropriateness.
· Management Board would target departments who routinely failed to comply with the Purchasing Guide.
· The Purchasing Procedure had been amended to state that the threshold limits in the guide applied to orders in a 12 month period. The Internal Audit Manager would be invited to Contract Working Group meetings on an exceptions basis to assist in resolving complex matters.
· Senior Managers would monitor the implementation of agreed recommendations through regular one to one meetings or the appraisal process.

Other issues related to previous recommendations not being implemented. The Corporate Support Manager would actively monitor the implementation of these recommendations and provide updates on an exceptions basis.

Robust arrangements for monitoring the use of leased vehicles had been implemented. Vehicle tracking and drivers identification devices had now been fitted and the position of vehicles was being monitored by the Administration and Parking Services Manager.

RESOLVED:- That the report be received.

54 – Risk Management
The Corporate Support Manager attached as an appendix to his report the Risk Registers for 2017/18. 

The Risk Registers had been presented to Management Board at their meeting on 20th December, 2017 and there had been no changes.
RESOLVED:- To note the report.

55 – External Auditor
The Director of Resources informed the Committee that Neil Krajewski, External Auditor from Grant Thornton was leaving the Company to take up a new position elsewhere.  She thanked Neil on behalf of the Committee for all his work and wished him well in his new venture.

The meeting closed at 3.40 p.m.
